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using various methods. The rec-
ommended desk-top system is carried 
out in the following manner: 

(1) Workers are to deposit high-grade 
paper into a desk-top tray or other 
small desk-top holder to be supplied by 
the agency. This holder should be de-
signed in such a way as to prevent it 
holding contaminants, such as food or 
beverage containers. 

(2) At the office worker’s convenience 
or when the tray is filled, the worker 
carries the paper to a conveniently lo-
cated bulk container within the office 
area. This large container should be lo-
cated in an area the worker frequents 
in the normal course of business. 

(3) In locations where computer cards 
and printouts are to be collected sepa-
rately, the receptacle for these wastes 
should be near the computer terminal 
or in some other logical, centrally lo-
cated place. 

(4) Collection of the high-grade paper 
from the bulk containers in the office 
area should be performed by the jani-
torial or general maintenance service. 

The number of locations and the fre-
quency of collection of these con-
tainers will be determined by office 
size and maintenance staff capacity. 

(e) Mixed paper and some high-grade 
office papers have also been recovered 
for recycling by hand-picking in an in-
dividual building’s trash room or at a 
centralized facility serving several 
buildings. With these hand-picking sys-
tems, recyclable waste is not separated 
at the source of generation, but is 
mixed with other waste in the usual 
manner and removed to a centralized 
location where recyclable paper is 
picked out of the mixed waste by hand. 
Facilities may choose to use this meth-
od of high-grade paper recovery if it is 
shown by analysis to be economically 
preferable to source separation. 

§ 246.200–6 Recommended procedures: 
Storage. 

Among the alternatives for paper 
storage are on-site bailing, the use of 
stationary compactors, or storage in 
corrugated boxes or normal waste con-
tainers. Stored paper should be pro-
tected from fire, inclement weather, 
theft, and vandalism. 

§ 246.200–7 Recommended procedures: 
Transportation. 

Transportation to market may be 
supplied by the facility, by a private 
hauler, or by the purchaser. Collection 
of the recyclable paper should be on a 
regular, established schedule. 

§ 246.200–8 Recommended procedures: 
Cost analysis. 

After potential markets have been lo-
cated (but prior to initiation of formal 
bidding procedures), preliminary deter-
minations of various separation meth-
ods, storage, and transportation costs 
have been made, and estimated ton-
nages of both recoverable high-grade 
paper and residual solid waste have 
been established, an analysis should be 
conducted which compares the costs of 
the present waste collection and dis-
posal system with the proposed seg-
regated systems. At a minimum, the 
study should include all capital, oper-
ating and overhead costs and take into 
account credits for revenue from paper 
sales and savings from diverting recy-
cled materials from disposal. Potential 
costs to upgrade collection and dis-
posal practices to comply with EPA’s 
Guidelines for the Storage and Collec-
tion of Residential, Commercial and 
Institutional Solid Wastes (40 CFR part 
243) and Thermal Processing and Land 
Disposal Guidelines (40 CFR parts 240 
and 241) should be included in the anal-
ysis. In formulating a separation sys-
tem and evaluating its costs, every ef-
fort should be made to use janitorial 
and waste collection resources effi-
ciently. This cost analysis should en-
able the facility to determine the most 
cost effective method of implementing 
the requirement of this part. 

§ 246.200–9 Recommended procedures: 
Contracts. 

Formal bids should be requested for 
purchase of the recovered materials, 
such bids being solicited in conform-
ance with bidding procedures estab-
lished for the responsible agency. Con-
tracts should include the buyer’s qual-
ity specifications, quantity and trans-
portation agreements, a guarantee that 
the material will be accepted for one 
year or more, and a guaranteed min-
imum purchase price. 
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